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The data has improved since the last Governing Council meeting. How is this
affecting the policy discussion?

When you look back at soft and hard data that we’ve had over the last weeks
and months, it gives a much, much better picture than the one we had, say,
one year ago. It’s a job-rich recovery and it’s much broader both across
sectors and across economies. That’s all positive.

The strength and robustness of the growth rate today in the euro zone shows
that our measures have been working. It’s fair to say we now see our monetary
policy measures fully unfolding. We said it would take time for policy to
fully pass through to each and every part of the euro zone economy, in
particular across countries. We’re seeing this now.

What does that imply for future policy? It all depends on how confident we’ll
be that price pressures will be building up to a point where inflation will
be sustainably converging towards two percent, which is our definition of
price stability.

The growth picture makes us more confident that this will happen. But we
cannot be sure at which pace and it’s fair to say that today, given the
information that we have, we cannot yet be sure that the upturn in inflation
is sustainable and self-sustained, that it will be there without our monetary
policy support.

This comes when you look at different measures of price pressures. One
important measure is wages, which we still see as weak in spite of the
material decrease in unemployment across the euro zone. 

You said that the situation improved a lot over the past year yet the
guidance is exactly the same as it was back then. Which parts of the guidance
could change to reflect the improved economic situation?

There are different components in our guidance. Part of the guidance I would
call it structural, so it’s not meant to be changed. It describes our
reaction function, so the way that our monetary policy reacts to data. Just
to give you an example, that includes that our monetary policy support is
conditional on inflation being on a sustainable path towards 2 percent. That
is structural and we’re not going to change.

When it comes to the choice of instruments — and that is both the choice of
instruments within the toolbox and calibrating the intensity of every one of
them, so namely the amount of asset purchases and the level of rates — that
has to be guided by facts because different instruments serve a different
purpose. They have a different impact on the economy.

There has been much discussion about the sequence. It can be changed but the
way we look at it will be about the costs and benefits of the instruments. In
particular it will be about the costs and benefits of having the very low and
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negative deposit facility rate that we have today. And that discussion has to
be informed by facts.

If you ask me if I see grounds to change the sequence today, for me the
answer is no. In particular I currently don’t see any evidence that the
deposit facility rate at -0.40% would warrant a change in the sequence, and
there are known merits to the sequence as it stands today. But that’s my
assessment based on the current expectations about the economy and it could
change. It’s not set in stone.

What’s an example of a scenario in which you would advocate raising the
deposit rate before ending net asset purchases?

I don’t want to speculate on decisions that the Governing Council has not yet
taken because that’s not a discussion that we’ve had. If you ask me in an
abstract way, and that’s only my personal view, that could be the case if we
had strong evidence that the negative Deposit Facility Rate would impose a
cost on the banking industry that would be such that this could become a
hindrance to our monetary policy transmission, to the bank lending
transmission channel. Again, I don’t think this is the case today. Since the
negative DFR has been introduced, the positive effects have dominated – the
latest Bank Lending Survey has confirmed this. In particular, the effects
related to the higher volume of loans and also the de-risking of the flows of
new loans that are extended to the economy. That’s because the economy is
doing better, and that is good for the P&L of banks.

Keeping the door open to further deposit rate cuts was one of the ways in
which the ECB was trying to avert the risk of deflation. Now that risk has
dissipated, so could this be the right time to rule out further rate cuts?

I don’t want to anticipate discussions that we’ll have in the Governing
Council but it’s clear that the deflation risk is now off the table and that
is also being acknowledged by financial markets, by money market rates and
even at the longer end of the curve. Term premium has increased substantially
since September and part of it is related to the deflation risk being now
clearly off the table from the market’s standpoint.

If you do not remove that reference to lower rates, do you not risk losing
credibility?

One important consideration is to keep our forward guidance in line with
facts. We don’t want to let a gap emerge between our forward guidance and our
own expectation based on facts. The credibility of our forward guidance
depends on it being adjusted to reflect facts.

Do you think such a gap is starting to open up now?

No, I don’t think so. It’s an ongoing discussion. In the last meeting, the
Governing Council has reassessed its perception of the balance of economic
risk. Different Governing Council members were coming from different places
and there had been public statements. The Governing Council converged on the
unanimous view that risks are still tilted to the downside but they are



rebalancing and that’s a reflection of the continuous reassessment of risk by
the Governing Council.

A view has emerged that when it comes to normalising policy it’s better to be
slightly late than too early?

I don’t see that argument as being very convincing when it comes to
communication. The communication of the Governing Council has to remain in
line with facts and an evolving reality. There’s always the temptation of
gradualism in monetary policy. Too much gradualism in monetary policy bears
the risk of larger market adjustments when the decision is eventually taken.
That’s the way I would see it.

What do you mean by gradualism?

It’s the risk that our communication deviates from economic reality, which
could cause a more forceful market adjustment down the road. I don’t see much
merit in this. In particular, because that’s sometime the argument, we should
certainly not put too much weight on political timelines – elections and the
like. We do monetary policy based on facts, not political outcomes.

Some measures of market volatility at multi-year lows: is the market being
complacent and how does that affect your judgment? What are the banana skins
on the road ahead?

Market complacency is a concern. There is a disconnect. There is still quite
a lot of uncertainty about the future course of U.S. economic policy, which
is being resolved over time but only gradually as the new administration
settles in. There is concern about the consequences of Brexit both for the UK
and for the euro area.

Political uncertainty in the euro zone is reduced, clearly. Part of it has
been taken out by the outcome of the French presidential election and that is
good news. But the main source of uncertainty comes from the outside.

Given this amount of policy and macroeconomic risk that there is around,
there is no room for complacency for market participants so they have to be
prepared for possible market adjustments. They cannot work under the
assumptions that the current, very benign market environment is going to stay
forever.

How would the U.S. policy risk play out?

It’s not about the policies themselves, which are decided by the U.S.
government and by the Fed and on which the ECB does not comment. It’s about
market preparedness to cope with possible changes in policy. Also in terms of
market functioning. We want to be sure that whenever the constellation of
asset prices adjusts based on economic or policy changes, that kind of
adjustment can be processed in a smooth way by global financial markets.

There are known concerns that are related to the limited balance-sheet
capacity of large dealers to cope with large changes in asset prices, with
lower market liquidity globally in some market segments. That relates to the



changing structure of liquidity provision on capital markets, with less
liquidity provided by large broker dealers and more by asset managers, which
operate under a different set of regulations. This is discussed in the
Financial Stability Board and other places.

We have the duty to warn market participants that they have to be ready for
that. We’re sending the same messages to governments, that they have to be
prepared for higher long-term financing costs eventually. They have to plan
their fiscal policy accordingly.

Are they actually preparing?

I trust them to do so.

Will the ECB be on the hook eventually if yields go up, governments are not
prepared and you guys have to step in again to keep yields in check?

Our role as central bank is always guided by monetary policy considerations.
So we will always do whatever is needed to bring euro area inflation back to
close to 2 percent, no less but no more.   

How do you see the balance of risks for inflation?

When you look at the four criteria that Mario Draghi has set as the metrics
against which we assess the sustained adjustment it’s clear that some
conditions are not yet met.

For instance we need to be sufficiently confident that the rise is durable
and will not reverse, which is the second criterion. When you look at
measures of core inflation there has been an increase in April but the jury
is still out as to how much of it is related to seasonal effects and
particularly to Easter and so it’s too early to conclude that there would be
a sizeable upward adjustment in core inflation.

The third criterion was that we want to be reassured that the upward path in
inflation can be maintained even in conditions in which monetary policy
becomes less accommodative. And this also is not there. The future path of
inflation remains dependent on a very substantial degree of monetary
accommodation.

So when you look at the four criteria, the conditions are not yet met.

So are the other two ticked?

The first crierion is that the path of inflation is expected to reach levels
below but close to 2 percent within the medium term horizon. I would say
broadly yes. By and large yes, based on current staff forecasts. But it also
depends on what you call the medium term. The fourth criterion is about euro
area inflation, and not the inflation of any individual country, which goes
without saying. So the question is more about sustainability and not being
reliant on our monetary support, and these are criteria 2 and 3.

So we’re not there yet. We’re not yet at a stage where this strong demand for



labour would translate into higher nominal wages. But at some point we’ll
reach that point and then wages will start rising. There are good reasons to
think we’ll get there. We’ve been in this initial stage of the recovery,
where it has been a lot about part-time jobs and temporary contracts. Of the
net employment created since the crisis, around one third has been for
workers under temporary contracts and around one quarter part-time. And
undoubtedly the objective of these workers is to work more, not to get pay
rises. But time will come when full- time and permanent jobs are created, and
then wages will rise.

Taking it all together is this a cyclical upswing or a structural recovery?

So far it’s entirely cyclical. In my view, the single most important issue
for European governments, ministers and leaders is how to make it structural.

The recovery so far has been mainly driven by monetary policy and low
commodity prices. Our models show that around half of the recovery since the
crisis can be attributed to monetary policy.

If that remains cyclical we’ll be in big trouble because the economy will not
generate the level of growth that will be enough to solve the structural
issues of Europe.

In particular it would not generate the level of resources that would be
enough to sustain the commitments made by European governments, underpinning
our social contract.

That should be a priority and that’s entirely outside monetary policy.

Is the Eurosystem starting to see signs of scarcity of German bonds?

We are on a path which was very carefully calibrated last December. We don’t
see a risk of shortage of bonds over the duration of programme, until
December 2017 and beyond. There is scarcity but there will be no shortage.

The average maturity of German bonds has gone down considerably since the
Bundesbank has been allowed to buy below the deposit rate. What does that
tell us?

Buying below the deposit facility rate was an important part of the December
decision. We’ve broadened the eligible universe by lifting the deposit rate
facility floor and that’s clearly been a key condition for us to keep the
program going while respecting the other constraints, particularly the issue
and issuer limits, which matter a lot for the Governing Council. The
consequence is that Bundesbank and the ECB are buying at a much shorter
maturity along the German curve.

What’s the economic benefit of that?

The bund curve is a reference curve in Europe together with the OIS curve. So
by controlling both the short and the long end of the yield curve, we are
setting financial conditions for the entire euro zone. The bund curve is a
key driving force behind all bond price adjustments and all asset price



adjustments for the whole of the euro zone.

In your cash collateral facility German banks have taken up their allotment
and would even take more. Other are meanwhile not using their full quota. Is
this framework still appropriate?

We’ve devoted a lot of time and attention to this issue and it’s being
monitored very closely. Whenever this framework needs to be adjusted, it will
be adjusted. We stand ready to adjust it, if there was a need. So far the
cash facility has worked very well. A lot of the distortions we are seeing in
the repo market are driven by forces outside of monetary policy, like
regulatory constraints, which are particularly visible at the end of the
month and quarters. Also the demand for bunds has been partly driven by
flight to quality in the face of high level of political uncertainty. That
might be abating now. We can’t do much to alleviate that.

But you don’t see the ECB taking it all upon itself?

The implementation of monetary policy is based on the de-centralisation
principle so it will remain that way.

Is there a way to direct more of those 50 billion euros to Germany if they’ve
used up their allowance?

We have flexibility to reallocate part of that capacity.

Greece has made clear progress. But any inclusion of Greece in QE depends on
a successful debt sustainability review, which in turn requires a decision on
easing the Greek debt burden. What do you need to declare Greek debt
sustainable?

We’ve made it clear that we first want to see a performing adjustment
programme. And this we have. Then we want the concerns over the
sustainability of Greek debt relieved. This means we have a clear sequence.
The first step was for the Greek government and the four institutions to
agree on a new set of policies that allows for the conclusion of the
programme review and for the IMF to go to their board. The policies are now
being discussed and voted by the Greek Parliament, as we speak. This is a
positive step. It’s been a huge effort for the Greek government and it’s
done.

The next step is agreeing on measures that address debt sustainability
concerns. The framework was set by Eurogroup ministers in May 2016 and it
will not change. This will be discussed next Monday in Brussels and I hope
they can find an agreement. These measures would be implemented in mid-2018,
at the end of the programme, but what we would like to see as ECB is a clear
description of the debt measures and how much they would contribute to the
sustainability of Greek debt. We need a sufficient degree of specificity.

Once these conditions are met, there can be a successful conclusion of the
review by the ESM and there can be a successful discussion in the IMF board.
These are all preconditions for us to start a discussion in the Governing
Council on QE inclusion. Then the Governing Council will have a discussion on



technical measures to be taken. This will include an assessment by the
Governing Council on debt sustainability and other risk management
conditions.

Monday will be the day for political decisions. I don’t see a discussion
starting in the Governing Council on PSPP inclusion before all the steps are
taken on the European side and the IMF side, that is, before decisions are
taken in the ESM Board of Governors and IMF Executive Board.

Do you need the IMF on board or just need an up or down decision?

We’ll take our decision independently and we don’t formally need the IMF to
be on board but it would clearly give us comfort if the IMF was on board in
terms of the credibility of the debt measures.

What may be the impact of the French elections economic growth?

There is less uncertainty, which is good in the short term. Is it a game
changer for growth in the short term? I’m not sure. The French recovery was
already quite robust before the election. But it does change the longer term
outlook because it increases the chance of reforms that could turn the
cyclical recovery into a structural recovery, first at the level of France
and then at the level of the euro area as a whole.


